
Sunday, October 1, 2006: (St. Therese of Lisieux) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a simple drain for 
runoff water refers to how some people look down on others 
because they are not part of your group or your faith.  Other 
people were healing the sick in My Name and My disciples were 
offended and tried to stop them.  I told them to let that person 
continue because those, who heal in My Name, are with Me and not 
against Me.  In the same way today you should be tolerant of 
other Christians who are teaching My Word and healing in My Name.  
Other denominations may not have the fullness of the faith in My 
sacraments, but all Christians are following My way of life if 
they believe in Me.  Trust in My grace and power in the Holy 
Spirit as you evangelize sinners in My Name.  You all are working 
to save souls from hell and that is your mission.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many unusual shaped 
antennae on all sizes of towers around your cities in addition to 
cameras.  This one mirror in the vision is a way of sending 
signals on and off.  The one world people are placing all manners 
of surveillance equipment around your cities in order to listen 
to and track your citizens.  The extent of these devices is 
beyond police needs and  it is more apparent that they are 
following people.  These are part of the plans to initiate 
martial law when it is declared and to track any offenders of 
their rule.  My faithful will be sought out by this secret police 
as they will consider you outlaws to not take chips in the body.  
I will help you to hide from these evil ones who will soon be 
working for the Antichrist.  Be prepared to help hide each other 
when the Warning occurs.  Events in your government are going to 
change fast and your democratic freedoms will become a thing of 
the past.  Whenever the one world people implement the North 
American Union, it will be the beginning of the end of America as 
you know it.  Pray for My protection at this time as you will 
need help from My angels in the coming tribulation.” 
 
Monday, October 2, 2006: (Guardian Angels) 
 Mark said: “I am Mark, and as it was in the Gospel, you see 
Me before God: (Matt. 18:10) ‘See that you do not despise one of 
these little ones; for I tell you their angels in heaven always 
behold the face of My Father in heaven.’  We guardian angels have 
a great responsibility in looking out for your souls.  Many times 
you do not realize how much we protect you from accidents and 
demon attacks.  It is not by accident that you have been 
protected from harm and attacks at your talks.  I have had to be 
very busy in watching out for you in the last month.  A little 



thanks now and then would be appreciated, but like your mission, 
we are just doing what we are supposed to do in glorifying God.  
Our Lord has asked you to pray more for the world situation of 
constant wars and killings to cease.  The evil ones are moving 
closer to their goal of world takeover, and they are being 
allowed little resistance so that this evil reign will be 
shortened.  The seriousness of the messages, that you have read 
correctly, are progressing toward the tribulation and it is 
moving quickly.  As the evil increases, you will have to call on 
Jesus and us angels to help you through this battle.  Keep your 
guard up against these evil ones by much prayer and discernment 
with less wasted time on earthly interests.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I give all of you many opportunities 
to help those in need.  You may be called to help family members, 
friends, or even strangers that you do not know.  At times it 
will be inconvenient to help, but you know it should be done.  
Whether someone is moving, starting a new home, or even in need 
of food, it is hard to say no.  You may need to contribute your 
time, your money, and your talent to provide for someone’s needs.  
Do not be selfish with your time or your money.  The more that 
you help others, the more merits and treasures that you will 
store up in heaven.  Some people may return your favor in your 
own need later on, but you gain more when they cannot pay you 
back.  Do not be looking for a lot of praise and thanks either, 
because what you do in secret, My Father in heaven will reward 
you in secret also.  You know of the parable of the Good 
Samaritan, so go and be neighbor to all of those that you meet on 
your way in life.  Your reward awaits you in heaven for being a 
loving and helping disciple.”  
 
Tuesday, October 3, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, faith formation for your children 
can be helped both by the parents and by formal teaching programs 
for religion.  Parents need to take an active role in helping 
their children with religion classes, and they should be good 
role models for daily prayer and Sunday Mass.  The teachers also 
have these young souls under their care to teach them of My love 
for them, and hopefully their loving response to Me.  The 
religion teachers also need to be people of inspiration and show 
their students how much they love Me in prayer and action.  
Everyone is called to evangelize and convert people to follow Me, 
and those, who are called to teach, are fulfilling their call in 
this ministry of religious education.  It is not easy to recruit 
parishioners to teach religion to all the classes, as all of them 



have busy lives of their own.  It is a blessing for those who do 
volunteer their time, and they will receive their heavenly reward 
from Me.  Rejoice in the Word of My Good News, and be willing to 
share your faith with all of those that you meet each day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, with so many school shootings where 
children have been killed, there will be a cry for more armed 
security guards with cameras at the schools.  Any strangers 
carrying boxes or cases that could conceal guns will be stopped 
and questioned.  This is the same reaction to 9-11 that the 
people overreacted in allowing your President to attack any 
country with terrorists.  This killing of children and the 
shooters killing themselves is typical of possessed or obsessed 
people.  They could even be unknowing people implanted with 
microchips that were led by voices to kill indiscriminately.  
Your people should demand an investigation into whether these 
killers were connected in some way to similar causes that could 
be prevented in the future.  Pray for the safety of your children 
but without such a control by microchips or smart cards.” 
 
Wednesday, October 4, 2006: (St. Francis of Assisi) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many types of lifestyles 
and reasons for why men and women live the way that they do and 
what motivates them.  There are some who live aggressively always 
trying to do as many activities as possible, or gain the most 
money as possible.  There are others who like to live a slow 
paced living without being led by excitement.  Still others live 
together in fornication or homosexual sin, but My faithful live 
to love and please Me by following My Commandments.  This life is 
too short to not learn from Scripture and nature how your lives 
are ordered to follow My plan for your life, just as the plants 
and animals do.  You see the order among the stars and planets, 
so you should see the order of your life to live life to the 
fullest to know, love, and serve Me.  By loving Me and your 
neighbor as yourself, this world could also live in harmony among 
peoples.  Because of your greed and wars, you are seeing 
disharmony and destruction led by the devil and those who follow 
him.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people are planning 
another massive destructive event to create chaos for their 
planned takeover.  The best timing would be in the cold of winter 
when they could shutdown power grids in combination with their 
multiple destructive events.  This would throw the people into a 
panic, and it would give the evil ones and their many foreign 
troops an opportunity to take over your country in the name of 



martial law.  This will also begin the attempted extermination of 
all of those refusing the chip in the body.  If you see another 
staged disaster with power outages, this could be another sign to 
prepare to go to My refuges before they come to your house for 
internment and extermination at the detention center death camps.  
I have given you many messages of how this tribulation will 
start, but martial law will be their main method of takeover.  
Call on My help and the angels to protect your souls and lead you 
safely to My refuges.  You will not have to endure this trial 
long and I will come and cast this evil lot into the flames of 
hell.  Trust in My Word and My protection, and you will soon 
share in My coming Era of Peace.” 
 
Thursday, October 5, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who are 
superstitious or always desire good things to happen to them.  I 
suffered on the cross and I ask all of My followers to take up 
their crosses and follow Me.  This life is full of 
disappointments, hardships, and sicknesses, but it also has some 
good times as well.  You are living the consequences of original 
sin, so you will have some difficult trials in this life.  If it 
is any consolation, all of you have to deal with the same 
frailties in this life, but you are promised an eternal joy in 
heaven for those who are faithful to Me.  You have been reading 
from the Book of Job and how I allowed Satan to test him with the 
loss of his possessions and even the loss of his children.  In 
the same way I test you in your own possessions, and especially 
when you will have to leave them behind when you will need to go 
to My refuges for protection.  You have come into this world 
without your possessions, and you will leave this world in the 
same way.  Be thankful for all that I have given you, but expect 
that there will be some losses along the way as well.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, you will soon be celebrating My 
Blessed Mother’s feast day of her holy rosary.  Your prayers in 
the rosary are a powerful weapon to fight the evil in your world.  
Daily rosaries are also a means to pray for peace where there are 
wars going on in the Middle East.  Combine your fasting with your 
rosaries, and your intentions will be more powerful.  I am 
calling on My prayer warriors to pray even more because your 
numbers are dwindling, and it is harder to get your young people 
to join prayer groups.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have many service lines coming 
into your home that you expect everyone to have.  Your 



electricity, gas lines, and communication lines are sometimes a 
luxury to have in the third world countries.  Pray for the poor 
and give donations when you can because the poor need help and 
encouragement in their means of survival.  Americans live a 
luxurious life compared to some countries, so be willing to share 
your abundance with others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your oil prices are retreating for 
now, but war in the active Arab countries could again raise 
prices by speculation.  Many of your government people are trying 
to justify their war actions and they are trying to make your 
economy and gas prices look better than they are right before 
your November elections.  If there is little change in the makeup 
of your Congress, your wars may continue to drain your military 
and  your money.  Work for peace in whatever way that you can 
because it kills many every day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is becoming more and more of a 
financial burden to be able to support a Catholic school system.  
Donations for these schools are getting harder to find as many 
schools are closing for lack of sufficient funds or the will to 
carry on.  This is another extension for teaching your children 
the faith, and it is a worthy cause to be supported.  If it is 
not supported enough, then you will only have religion classes 
that are harder to give enough time to teach what is needed.  
Support your Catholic schools with funds and prayers or they may 
cease to exist.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your National Guard troops 
are being constantly renewed in their tours of duty in Iraq and 
Afghanistan.  This leaves your available troops at home very thin 
and your reserves are getting worn out and are accumulating many 
wounded every day.  If your country does not cut back its 
involvement in these wars, you could see more debts piling up 
with few defenders to protect your country from foreign troops 
taking it over.  Continue to pray for peace and a disengagement 
from your wars.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, these bright lights of My angels are 
showing you how they are ready to do battle with the evil ones.  
By calling on My help, I will send you this angel power to 
lighten your burden in fighting the evil ones.  It is very 
difficult to get people to pray and speak out on all of the moral 
issues of your day.  By your own means, you are weak, so you need 
to call more on Me and My angels to do battle with the evil ones.  
Trust in Me even amidst this evil trial, for I will be there to 
lift you up in victory to win souls for Me.”  
 



Friday, October 6, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, your news and media coverage is 
censored and controlled by the one world people so that you only 
hear what they want to tell you.  You rarely see any plans about 
putting chips in the body, or any related stories that expose 
their control of your government.  They encourage the people to 
back their war efforts and support abortion and homosexual 
marriage.  Your media in effect supports the one world people’s 
death culture in every way possible.  If you read or listen to 
this source of information, know that you are only receiving half 
the truth and rarely from a Christian perspective.  Trust in My 
Word that will give you the whole truth, for My Word is not 
deceiving or manipulated for someone’s agenda.  When you read 
Scripture, it is always timely and never changing, so trust in Me 
instead of your worldly ways.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, a time is coming when My faithful 
will need to call on Me and their guardian angels to lead them to 
one of My refuges.  This vision of Marmora, Canada is one of the 
refuges that I have revealed to you.  You will be safely 
protected by My angels of the refuges, but you also will be 
called to a deep prayer life.  That is why you are seeing My 
faithful in prayer at the Stations of the Cross.  There will be 
some suffering during the tribulation because it will be very 
rustic at My refuges with only your bare needs provided for.  I 
will provide My heavenly Manna for everyone, as well as water, 
meat, and shelter.  You will have to help each other using your 
skills to provide for whoever is at your refuge.  You will be 
praying My Blessed Mother’s rosary often, especially for the 
conversion of sinners and for the protection of the souls of My 
faithful from the demons.  This coming reign of evil will be 
worse  than you have ever experienced.  Only by My grace will 
your souls be protected.  At My refuges you will be thanking Me 
and praising Me for all that I will be accomplishing for My 
faithful.  I have told you that My power is greater than the 
demons, and you will see My glory in My Era of Peace after I cast 
the evil ones into hell and renew the earth.  Have patience and 
trust in Me, even when this evil time may seem hopeless, for I am 
still among you.” 
 
Saturday, October 7, 2006: (Our Lady of the Rosary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Book of Revelation there are 
seven seals described. (Rev. Chaps. 4-7) In a previous message I 
mentioned that you were in the time of the Red Horse of strife 
and war which is the second seal.  The vision of the wax seals on 



the scrolls means that more seals are about to be opened.  The 
next two seals are the other two horsemen that are black for 
famine, and pale green for pestilence.  These also are the third 
and fourth seals.  Many deaths are associated with these seals, 
as you have seen many killed in wars and terrorist acts.  Be 
prepared My little ones in your spiritual stamina because you are 
about to be tested with the events leading up to the tribulation 
of the Antichrist’s reign.  Protect yourselves from the demons 
with holy water, blessed salt, and your Benedictine blessed 
crosses with exorcism metals.  Your rosaries and blessed 
sacramentals will help you through this time.  Also have some 
extra food set aside for the coming famine and pestilence.  Read 
the Book of Revelation to see the order of events that you are 
about to endure, and call on My help and that of My angels.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, man is a master of electronics when 
it comes to sending messages, data, or phone calls.  You have 
ground lines and many wireless microwave signals going through 
the air to cell towers and satellites.  You have many microchips 
also that run your computers and many of your appliances.  With a 
cell phone you could buy anything any place on earth.  So ask 
yourself why is it necessary to have charge cards with your 
fingerprints embedded into the chip?  Or why is it necessary to 
have chips in your body?  The transponders in these chips are for 
one way communication only.  The purpose is to identify you and 
track you wherever you go.  These chips could be used to buy and 
sell and allow you on to airplanes or into buildings.  Once 
triggered these chips embedded in your body could send out voices 
to control your mind to worship the Antichrist.  So do not let 
these chips control you by refusing to use smart cards or 
especially refusing to take chips in your body.  Even if the 
authorities threaten to take away all of your money, or threaten 
your life, refuse to use these chips that the one world people 
want to use to control you.  When they try to force chips in the 
body on you, it is a sign to you to call on Me to have your 
guardian angel lead you to the nearest refuge of protection.  
Trust in My help and My angels to protect you in these evil days.  
Have no fear or despair, for I am coming in victory to defeat the 
evil ones, and take you to My Era of Peace.” 
 
Sunday, October 8, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel questioned Me about 
what I thought about divorce.  This is a difficult subject in 
your society, but the high number of divorces is another symptom 
of your immoral living.  When you marry someone, it is not just 



an emotional fancy, but it should be a life long commitment of 
love.  I have used marriage as an example of how I love My 
Church, and all of its members.  Let Me be a part of your 
marriage as a third member to seal your love for Me, and between 
the spouses.  Each couple should truly do things as one flesh out 
of love for each other.  The more you divide up your money and 
possessions, the more chance there is for disagreements.  Major 
decisions should be a joint cooperation, and each partner should 
be able to give a little to compromise your differences.  By not 
letting little things upset your peace, you can keep a good 
marriage for many years.  It is when one spouse is over 
domineering, or when habits of drinking, drugs, or other 
addictions get out of hand, that these things can threaten a 
marriage.  Work to keep a spark of love going by the end of the 
day, and with love of Me, you will have peace and no worries.  
Divorce does not have to be so high if the spouses would give 
their marriage a chance for true love to work out your 
difficulties.  Counseling or help for addictions may also help 
save some marriages.  If you live My Word of loving one another, 
then your marriage will blossom for many years.” 
 
Monday, October 9, 2006: (St. Denis) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, I have asked you to pray for your 
enemies and visit those in the prisons.  Assuming they are guilty 
of their crimes, it is hard for many people to have compassion 
and forgiveness for criminals in prison.  This is why you need to 
pray for the salvation of their souls because only a few may be 
praying for them.  This is similar to the poor souls in purgatory 
where their relatives are no longer praying for them.  These 
forgotten souls of both the living and the dead need to be 
remembered in your prayers.  With enough prayer, these prisoners 
could be converted and change their sinful habits.  You have 
heard of prayer groups among the prisoners that could give them 
hope in their lives to change.  You make time to visit the sick, 
and it may also be among your desires to visit those in prison as 
well.  This is one of the corporal works of mercy that could give 
you another opportunity to store graces in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this fast clock moving past you is 
another sign of how close the time is to the tribulation and the 
declaration of the Antichrist.  I have already told you how he 
will be traveling around to various large stadiums to get people 
to follow him under his control.  Your finances and jobs will be 
under his control through your smart cards and chips in the body.  
Fight to refuse these chips in the body, even if they want to 



kill you for your faith.  I will encourage you at the right time 
to leave your homes for My refuges.  Do not delay at that time 
because the evil ones will strike swiftly to try and capture you 
before you can get away from your house.  By not carrying any 
smart cards, they will find it difficult to track you.  
Eventually, you will need to use your bikes because most cars 
have tracking transponders as well.  Once you reach My refuges, 
you will find My protection because they cannot track you or 
detect you at My refuges.  Pray for My help in this ifficult 
time, and have no fear of these evil ones.” 
 
Tuesday, October 10, 2006: (Martha, Martha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this foot basin for washing feet 
represents the need to be hospitable to those who enter your 
house.  The footstool is another comfort for your guest’s feet, 
but when I am present and speaking, it is an appropriate place to 
sit and listen.  Sitting at My footstool is another way of 
humbling yourself to learn from your Master how to lead a good 
Christian life.  This is similar to faith and works, of which you 
need both to follow Me.  Faith is the better portion that I did 
not refuse to Mary.  Works are the things of hospitality that 
faith calls you to help others in their need out of love for Me 
in them.  Many think it is unfair that Mary was not called to 
help, but listening to My words and keeping them in My 
Commandments is even more important.  There is a time for both 
sharing your faith and helping other’s needs.  Saving souls for 
Me from hell is even more important than earthly needs, because 
your soul lives on forever.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, there are many secret societies 
such as the masons that have many levels of clearance even within 
their own society.  I have given you many messages of their plans 
and how they plan to take over the world.  Some of the top 
degrees, who do not understand the knowledge of God, find it 
amazing that prophets of God would be given knowledge of their 
plans.  Because these top leaders actually follow the words of 
Satan himself, they see religious people and patriots as a threat 
to carrying out their plans for world takeover.  This is why they 
are planning to kill these groups after martial law is declared.  
My power is greater than Satan, and I set limits on what these 
evil ones can do.  I will protect the souls of My faithful from 
evil’s influence, so have no fear of what is to come.  I give 
peace and rest to My followers, even as you are being tested by 
these secret societies.  No matter how evil things will become, 
do not lose hope because I will be victorious over Satan and all 



of his minions.  Give praise and glory to Me as I control 
everything in the universe.  Prepare for the coming tribulation, 
but also be ready for My Era of Peace as well.” 
 
Wednesday, October 11, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, prayer, whether it be formal or 
informal, is your way of conversing with Me.  When you talk to 
Me, it is on a higher spiritual plane than as you talk to other 
human beings.  My disciples knew of their Jewish customs, but I 
was teaching a new kind of prayer of unconditional love.  The Our 
Father prayer in the Gospel is an acknowledgment of God the 
Father, and it also speaks of forgiving others as you also wish 
to be forgiven.  You have learned other formal prayers as well, 
and they are all focused on God, the saints, and the angels.  You 
can pray to intercessors, as My Blessed Mother, who brings your 
intentions to Me.  It is also best to pray that My Will be done 
in what is best for your soul or the souls of others.  Prayer 
should be a daily time for everyone apart from all of your 
earthly distractions.  Do not plan so many activities that you 
leave Me no time in the day.  Your prayer time is your 
preparation for your eternal destination.  Teach your children 
and those that you meet about the importance of daily prayer in 
their lives.  The most important prayer, that you could pray, is 
that of the Mass.  So the more often that you can attend Mass, 
the closer you will be to your Lord and Master.  Remember also 
that you take time for your morning and night prayers.  Greet Me 
in the morning with your consecration, and meditate at night on 
how to improve the day’s actions.  End your night prayers with an 
Act of Contrition in case you should die during the night.” 
 
Thursday, October 12, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you to love Me as your 
Savior, and to love your neighbor as yourself.  Love is the basis 
for all of My Commandments, but I have given the Ten Commandments 
as a guide for living your life.  The first reading speaks of 
following the spirit of the law instead of the letter of the law.  
As in the Gospel, you are directed by love and charity to help 
others instead of being concerned about your own convenience.  If 
you are in great need, and you ask someone for help, you expect 
that they will listen to your plea.  In the same way if someone 
asks you for some need, you should be willing to help them.  When 
you call on Me in prayer, I too will come to your aid in 
providing what is best for your soul or the soul that you are 
praying for.  Just as you are generous to your children, I am 



also generous to My children.  I want what is best for your 
spiritual life, but some times you make some wrong choices.  You 
have free will in your choices, and I do not violate this right, 
but you need to learn from your mistakes.  Any sins against My 
Commandments also need forgiveness in Confession.  The more, that 
you listen to My directions, the easier life will go for you.  So 
focus your life around My plan for your life than your own 
agenda, and you will find joy in loving your Lord and neighbor.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is proper to share candy with the 
little ones, but it would be better to avoid any evil decorations 
of witches and devils.  Instead of focusing on a feast day of 
evil, it is better to remember that it is the vigil for All 
Saints Day.  The evil one tries to enter into your feast days, 
but do not give him any help in scaring the children.  Give love 
and comfort to My little ones and rid Harry Potter materials, the 
occult and any other evil influences out of your house.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this incident of a small plane 
flying into a Manhattan apartment building gave your people a 
scare on the 11th of October.  Even your jet fighters were ordered 
into the sky in case this was a terrorist act which it was not.  
Many small planes may have to fly further away from your large 
buildings as a result of this accident.  Once you have been 
prepared for terrorist events, these incidents give you pause for 
how quickly such things could happen.  Pray for My protection of 
your planes and pilots that this will not happen again.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your homes are heated with 
natural gas or large propane tanks.  Other means of heating your 
home, as with this kerosene burner, would make a good backup if 
you were experiencing a power outage in the winter time.  Even 
your first taste of snow helps you to remember how difficult cold 
weather could be without any source of heat.  Be like the wise 
virgins with oil in your lamps for light, and alternative heat 
sources to your natural gas heaters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your Congress and President have 
rushed through a bill that gives your President an option to pick 
and choose who is a threat to your freedoms.  The intent of this 
legislation was for handling terrorist prisoners from 
Afghanistan.  Now this law covers every American, giving your 
President too much power to imprison anyone whom he considers 
undesirable.  This takes away your freedom to defend yourself in 
court and it is one more encroachment on your freedoms.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there were some cities that I said 
woe to their sins that were calling down My justice upon them.  



Some cities like Capernam can be seen in ruins even to this day.  
I give you free will, but when sin is rampant in one area, My 
justice must be carried out against this evil lot.  Strive to 
improve your societies instead of letting evil get worse that 
will demand My justice.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, stay true to your prayer groups 
because they are a source of spiritual strength, even if your 
numbers decrease.  It is not important how many numbers that you 
have, but it is important that you be persistent in your desire 
to honor Me in your prayers and Adoration.  You are a witness to 
others how important I am in your lives to stay with your prayer 
groups for many years.  Your young people need more motivation to 
keep their focus on Me throughout their lives.  Let the children 
learn to come to Me for help.  Today’s Gospel says to ask and you 
shall receive, knock and the door will be opened to you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you go out to the farms, you are 
buying pumpkins, squash, and apples at this time.  This is the 
fruit of the farmer’s labors to bring you food and to afford a 
living for themselves.  There are many parables that I spoke of 
laborers in the vineyard and the people understood My words 
because they also worked the land for a living.  The most 
important harvest is the harvest of souls, but this requires 
dedicated disciples to go out and teach all nations of My Good 
News.  I send many laborers out in My calls to My clergy and lay 
people.  Be prepared to speak out in My Name to save as many 
souls as you can from going to hell. You do not want to see any 
souls go to hell, but you must do something positive to help 
change the lives of sinners.”  
 
Friday, October 13, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, many things in life get soiled as 
these dishes amid the white suds, and your clothes.  Just as you 
use white soap to cleanse things, your souls also need to be 
cleansed from the filth of your sins.  All of you are sinners 
because of Adam’s sin, and you are weak to the devil’s 
temptations.  But you can have your sins washed away by the 
priest’s absolution in Confession.  I forgive you and take away 
your sins as I replenish your souls with sanctifying grace, and 
your soul is made white again.  Just as I cast demons out of 
people in My day, there are also possessed and obsessed people 
with demons in your own day.  Many are involved with the occult 
and addictions that invite demons into their souls.  By prayers 
of deliverance and exorcisms, possessed people can still be 
cleansed in My Name.  Pray for your family and friends to protect 



their souls from demon attacks.  All of you should be wearing 
blessed sacramentals for protection from the demons.  Trust in My 
help and that of My angels to protect you from any evil 
influences.  The demons are real, and hell is real, so keep 
praying to be strong against sin and temptations.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, a normal light with a working light 
bulb allows you a choice of having the light on or off.  Without 
a working light bulb, your only choice is darkness.  Your souls 
are like lights as well.  You can choose to light another soul 
with faith by your own choice.  But if your soul is wrapped up in 
the darkness of sin, it is very difficult to be a light of faith 
for another.  You have another choice to add grace and light to 
your soul by confessing your sins at Confession.  Once a new 
light bulb has been added, now you have My light to dispel the 
darkness.  You do not appreciate how fortunate you are if you 
have been given a gift of faith in Me.  Give Me praise and thanks 
for all of My gifts, especially your gift of faith.” 
 
Saturday, October 14, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to a church, you have 
the comfort of being in My arms and in the presence of My Blessed 
Sacrament in the tabernacle.  The world of distractions is put 
aside when you enter the sanctuary of My love.  You always have a 
friend with Me, and I will listen to all of your prayers and 
troubles.  When you come to Mass, you receive Me in Holy 
Communion and you have a little taste of heaven.  By following My 
Commandments, doing good works of charity, and praying your daily 
prayers, you are investing in your eternal life in heaven.  I 
want you to love Me as I love you, and to be with Me forever in 
heaven.  By your struggle here on earth, you can strive for your 
spiritual perfection and work to gain even the higher levels of 
heaven.  Part of your acts of charity should be to share your 
faith in saving souls, in addition to helping people in their 
needs for food, clothing, and shelter.  Whenever you reach out to 
help someone, you are helping Me in them.  So come to Me all of 
you who are heavily burdened, and I will give rest to your soul 
and comfort in My love for you.”  
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you have been deceived by 
disinformation and brain washing done purposely by your 
government officials to perpetuate your wars that are destroying 
your economy and your military.  Much of your information 
received over the media is censored and full of half truths of 
what is going on.  Many government documents have been forged to 
make lies, or were shredded to remove the truth.  There were many 



unanswered questions about what took place on 9-11 that 
precipitated a war on terror starting in Afghanistan.  The pre-
emptive war in Iraq also has had some dubious beginnings with no 
objections from Congress.  There was more concern about looking 
at the supporting of your troops than any questions about if you 
should be at war in Iraq in the first place.  See that the one 
world people are behind all of these wars because of their greed 
to make money on your debts and the arms.  Pray for the 
protection of your souls from the demons and the evil ones that 
will be testing you in the coming tribulation.” 
 
Sunday, October 15, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I asked the rich man in the Gospel 
to go and give all of his possessions to the poor and come follow 
Me, but he went away sad because he had many possessions that he 
did not want to give up.  I told My apostles that it is very 
difficult for the rich to be saved because they are too much in 
love with their comforts and pleasures to give them up.  You 
cannot let wealth, possessions, and fame become idols that you 
worship before Me, or you violate My First Commandment.  Instead 
if you truly love Me, you will consecrate all that you have in 
time, talent and money over to Me for the sake of My Name.  
People here in America are spoiled by all of your wealth and good 
jobs, for most of you are not wanting for your needs compared to 
other countries.  You can well afford from your excess to share 
your money to support My Church and to help the poor who need 
food, clothing and shelter. Those, who tithe their earnings to 
charities, will receive many times their worth in the treasures 
of heaven.  Be thankful for all that you have been given, and be 
a good steward by apportioning a proper amount of your wealth to 
charity.” 
 
Monday, October 16, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel reading I told My 
people that the only sign, that would be given, is the sign of 
Jonah.  For when he preached repentance to the sinners there, 
they put on sackcloth and ashes and repented of their sins.  As a 
result Nineveh was spared My justice and the city was not 
destroyed.  But the people of My day had a greater person than 
Jonah before them in Me, the true Messiah of God.  They saw the 
miracles of healing and even how I raised the dead before them, 
and still they refused to believe in these signs of My power.  
Even in your world of today, you are seeing the signs of the end 
times before I return, if you have the eyes of faith.  The evil 



of your society in its sexual and homosexual sins has grown so 
rampant that even this is a sign of the evil of Noah’s day.  It 
is foretold that it will be like in the days of Noah when the Son 
of Man will return in glory.  You also are setting records in 
your weather.  There is pestilence and famine in various places, 
as well as earthquakes and tsunamis.  All of these things, as 
well as the wars, are a sign to you of the end times.  I have 
warned you also not to take the mark of the beast in your 
microchips in the body.  Love and worship Me as your God and 
refuse any love of worldly things.  I am your Savior and I am the 
only source of your salvation.  Have no fear of the evil ones, 
and trust in My power which is greater than all of the demons.  
Read the signs of your day and believe that I will protect your 
souls in the coming tribulation.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned all of you to have 
your spiritual life in order, so that you will have a clean soul 
when I call you home.  You have heard rumors of an object coming 
to strike the earth, but I am telling you that it will not hit 
the earth.  Seeing comets or asteroids coming close to the earth 
could be a little unsettling, but do not worry because this time 
of destruction is not yet.  It would be good to investigate all 
such rumors to see if they are really true, or just meant to 
scare the people.  Signs and information of such a drastic event 
will be given to more than one individual, even though the media 
will ignore it.  I have told you that a frightful comet will 
appear in the sky on the day of the Warning.  Keep a watch on the 
skies as a sign of the coming Warning experience.  Many signs and 
indications of the coming Warning are already around you.  Trust 
in My grace and help to endure this trial, no matter what 
happens.” 
 
Tuesday, October 17, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, many people are being brain washed 
on TV that microchips controlling your buying and selling in 
smart cards are harmless and nothing to worry about.  These chips 
have the capability of storing your fingerprints and all of your 
medical and financial information.  If they are reviewed by 
someone’s microwave reader, your private information could be 
abused in identity theft to steal your money right out of the 
bank.  The GPS chips implanted in your body could control your 
mind through suggestive voices.  The abuse of these chips could 
be used to eventually control your whole society.  When your 
government makes these smart cards mandatory, and soon mandatory 
chips in the body, this will be the means for the one world 



people and the Antichrist to take over the whole world.  Before 
they can force these chips on you, you can flee to My refuges for 
protection from these evil authorities.  Then they cannot find 
you.  See therefore, that there is truly a threat to your life 
and even to your soul if you give in to taking a chip in your 
body.  So refuse at all costs to take chips in your body that can 
be abused to force you to worship the Antichrist.  You will be 
warned of this in your Warning experience as well as in these 
messages.” 
 
Wednesday, October 18, 2006: (Jack Hall’s funeral Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, Jack’s life was very eloquently 
expressed in the homily, and there were many facets of his life 
that were brought out to everyone.  His great love for Me was 
exemplified in many of his activities, especially his love for My 
Blessed Sacrament.  All of those, who love Me and make Me a part 
of their lives, are rewarded in many ways in this life and the 
next in heaven.  There is always a message to the living as you 
consider a deceased person’s life and how they affected other 
people’s lives.  Let it be a time of reflection on how you are 
helping others yourself, in sharing your charity of time and 
money.  Try to see yourselves as others see you in all of your 
hobbies and activities, and how you help others in  need and how 
you love your God.  Be a good example as a Christian for others 
to look up to you to imitate.  Let others see that your prayer 
life is sincere in loving Me and your neighbors.  Consecrate your 
lives to My service, and you also will be prepared to meet your 
Master when I call you home.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many people drowning in 
their desires for the things of this world.  Some desire wealth 
in gold or the stock market.  Others desire large homes and rich 
real estate in popular places.  Some desire all kinds of 
electronic entertainment devices or computers.  Once you acquire 
the things that you wish to have, you soon lose interest in them 
because they break down or they become obsolete.  You soon 
realize that all of the things, that you desire, will not make 
you any happier, and you start looking for the next new thing to 
acquire.  So do not let any of these earthly things turn into 
idols because they will never satisfy or give rest to your 
spirit.  The only true rest and peace for your spirit must come 
through Me because I am the object of love that your soul yearns 
for.  Remember that in order to come to heaven, you will have to 
detach yourself from all earthly desires.  Your spirit may have 
to be cleansed of these earthly desires in purgatory.  The more 



attachments and loves you have for earthly things, the longer 
they will need to be purged in purgatory.  So rather than looking 
to satisfy yourself with earthly things, now is the time to live 
more simply, instead of seeking to accumulate wealth and rich 
things that you could do without.  Look to satisfy the soul in 
its desire for heavenly things, and store heavenly treasures that 
will last and not become obsolete.  Love of Me and your neighbor 
as yourself are higher goals for the soul, instead of giving in 
to the body’s desire for earthly things.”  
 
Thursday, October 19, 2006: (North American Martyrs) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when I told the parable about the 
rich man and Lazarus, I spoke of a great abyss between the man in 
hell and Lazarus in heaven. (Luke 16:25,26) “But Abraham said to 
him, ‘Son, remember that thou in thy lifetime hast received good 
things, and Lazarus in like manner evil things; but now here he 
is comforted whereas thou art tormented.  And besides all that, 
between us and you a great abyss is fixed, so that they who wish 
to pass over from this side to you cannot, and they cannot cross 
from your side to us.’” This parable is a lesson of spiritual 
justice.  Those, who spend all of their time on earth  enjoying 
the comforts of earthly things, will find the flames of hell 
because they rejected Me to please their bodies.  Those, who 
suffer persecution and evil trials on earth, but keep faith in 
Me, will find comfort and their reward in heaven.  In the end 
there are only heaven and hell.  Heaven is for My faithful and 
just in My eyes, while hell is for the evil ones who refuse to 
serve Me and serve only themselves.  Choose life, therefore, and 
live your lives in following My plan for salvation.  Then heaven 
will await you when you have been cleansed of all earthly 
desires.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision represents the souls 
that have won their crowns of sainthood by their struggles on 
earth.  The vision of three crosses on Calvary means that each 
soul will have to suffer their Good Friday before they can join 
Me in their resurrection.  The North American Martyrs feast day 
is a celebration of their entry into heaven through their 
suffering on earth.  Some may be called to be martyrs for My 
Name, and others may become dry martyrs who suffer persecution, 
but are not killed.  Rejoice in My saints and pray that you also 
will be worthy to be a saint one day in heaven.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, this star of David among these dark 
clouds represents the shadow of war that looms again over Israel.  



There are many Palestinian people that want to reclaim their land 
from the Jews.  Each side lays claim to a historical ownership 
and there will be a constant conflict over this issue.  Continue 
to pray for peace in this land, but there are strong feelings on 
each side.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man has a great deal of pride in his 
own accomplishments.  Some feats of years past are remarkable 
even by modern man’s standards.  You have many modern day 
skyscrapers that man is proud of building.  These are usually in 
the center of your cities to make the most of expensive real 
estate land.  If you do not have Me as a part of your life, all 
of your accomplishments will mean nothing.  Humble yourself in 
accepting Me as your Savior and give praise and thanks to Me for 
all that you have.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been many earthquakes 
recently in Hawaii and in the Western states.  It is an unusual 
increase right after the nuclear tests in North Korea.  Many 
buildings were destroyed and they need to be rebuilt for the 
people to carry on.  When these destructive events occur, it 
shows man what little he controls in the face of nature.  Pray 
for your safety every day because natural disasters can occur at 
any time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this unusual snowstorm has caused 
several deaths and many to be without power even now after two 
weeks.  They are getting electrical help from other states and 
supplies had to be brought in to this emergency disaster area.  I 
had mentioned in a message just before this event that it would 
be good to have some alternative heat sources and extra food for 
a possible power outage.  After this disaster, it is now even 
more prudent to follow My advice in your preparations for another 
winter.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been some severe 
accidents on some roller coaster rides.  As a result, inspectors 
are having to meet stricter requirements for maintaining such 
rides.  The ups and downs of such rides have a lesson in life’s 
trials and joys.  You know that you will be tested in life with 
various trials, so pray to Me for the daily strength that you 
will need to endure them.  Trust in My love and guiding 
protection to keep your souls on the right path to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the latest nuclear tests in North 
Korea are very unsettling to the neighboring countries.  Some are 
concerned if they will use these weapons on anyone, or even sell 
their know how to other terrorist groups.  The more these weapons 
of mass destruction are spread to various countries, the more 



danger there is in the use of such weapons if a country is 
threatened by conventional weapons and armies.  Again pray for 
peace and that such weapons are not used that could threaten 
man’s very survival.” 
 
Friday, October 20, 2006: (St. Paul of the Cross) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are those who focus their 
lives on winning the praise and honor of man for all of their 
accomplishments.  Fame, as riches, is fleeting in this life, for 
you are praised one moment and forgotten in the next moment.  
Instead, you should focus your life on pleasing Me, and your fame 
in heaven would be more meritorious than any fame from man.  Some 
think that their fame on earth could gain them a good salary or 
many awards.  But awards and money are just as temporary as your 
fame among man.  The saints and angels are cheering you on to 
work to save souls and follow your Lord’s directions for your 
life.  Your good works and good example in My eyes may not gain 
you fame in this world, but the souls, who gain spiritual 
inspiration from you, will benefit greatly.  Your actions should 
be focused on improving your spiritual perfection and that of 
others, instead of seeking any selfish gain in this world’s 
goods.  It is better to seek gaining treasures in heaven for 
helping people than any gain in this world’s riches.  Seek the 
spiritual things that last forever, instead of any temporary 
things of this world that are passing away.  Love of Me and your 
neighbor are far more rewarding than the love of possessions or 
fame.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you travel any long distance 
from state to state, you use many expressways that offer a choice 
to use transponders for paying the tolls.  New toll roads are 
being made where tolls are unnecessary just to control your 
entry.  A time is come quickly when it will be mandatory to use 
easy passes for all of your main highways.  By forcing people to 
have transponders on their windshields, it will be easier to 
track your whereabouts at any time.  By controlling your driving 
freedoms, the one world people can control how far you can travel 
and even where you can travel.  It would be good planning for 
your escape to My refuges if you would have detailed road maps to 
take local roads as alternates to the highways.  I have told you 
before to have your bikes ready in case you have difficulty 
buying fuel or you do not have transponders to travel the 
highways.  Travel to My refuges will become increasingly 
difficult as the one world people tighten their vise of control 
on you through smart cards and cameras.  Do not be discouraged by 



this evil control, but trust in Me and your guardian angels to 
lead you safely to My refuges.  Many of these lost freedoms are 
becoming more apparent to anyone who is watching the stifling 
activities of your government.”  
 
Saturday, October 21, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been spared devastating 
hurricanes this year, but you have had to endure droughts and 
fires in the West, and heavy rains along the coasts.  This vision 
of a flood coming over people’s porches is another sign that the 
heavier than usual rainfall will continue, and could cause more 
storms like in Buffalo in the Northern areas in winter.  The El 
Nino in the Pacific can minimize hurricanes and worsen winter 
storms.  Because of the weather machines in the U.S. and Russia, 
your weather can take many unpredictable shifts to worse weather.  
With the chance of a harsher winter I remind you again to be 
prepared for food and fuel shortages caused by power outages.  
The extent of the damage in Buffalo and future storms are cause 
to take notice.  Pray to Me for help in your times of distress 
from these natural disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the terrorists know that America’s 
economy runs on oil and other fuels to keep your standard of 
living high.  They have sabotaged oil pipe lines already in Iraq.  
They also could sabotage oil tankers in your ports so that oil 
could cause a lot of problems to clean up as well as being a fire 
hazard.  Beware of the safe delivery of your fuels that always 
present a hazard in handling with any sparks and open flames from 
smokers.  You have seen several explosions at chemical plants and 
refineries which could have suspicious origins.  Wherever 
explosive chemicals are loaded, either from pipelines or gasoline 
trucks, extra care needs to be taken to prevent accidental fires 
and explosions.  Your fuels are very critical to your daily 
living.  Without an adequate supply of gasoline and natural gas, 
your nation could not function.  So keep your trust in Me to 
protect you from any would-be bombers.” 
 
Sunday, October 22, 2006: (Mission Sunday) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, this Sunday is appropriate to set 
aside a day to remember and pray for all of the clergy who serve 
in various orders for missionary work all over the world.  These 
missionaries are also worthy of your financial support to help 
them in their work.  This is also a day to honor all of those 
involved with mission ministry in your parishes or abroad.  You 
have laity as well teaching religion and all healing ministers 



and prophets who are doing My work.  I call everyone to 
evangelize souls by your Baptism and Confirmation.  The Gospel 
speaks about serving the rest if you want places in the kingdom 
of heaven.  By your love for Me and your neighbor, you are drawn 
to share your faith with those in your family, in your 
neighborhood, and in the work place.  Reaching out to save souls 
for Me is your greatest mission, and do not leave this work to a 
few, but do whatever is in your power to accomplish.  Your own 
personal mission has been an answer to My call and you are 
fulfilling My Will in carrying it out.  I want all of My faithful 
to answer My call to help in any way that you can to bring My 
Good News of the Gospel to the people.  Do not be afraid to share 
your faith, but reach out from your heart to others out of love.  
You can only find peace and rest for your soul with Me, and there 
are many suffering in this life that need My help.  Be the one to 
invite these poor souls to come to Me so I can enter into their 
hearts to share My graces with them.  Do not pass up any 
opportunity to save a soul because you may be the only person of 
faith that they will meet in their lives.” 
 
Monday, October 23, 2006: (St. John of Capistrano) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My parable about the farmer with the 
rich harvest is all about why you do things-whether for Me or for 
yourself.  When you accumulate wealth only for your own use, you 
are being selfish both with your time and you money without 
sharing it.  Those, who tithe their wealth to charity, have their 
hearts on the right road to helping others.  Even another step 
closer to your spiritual perfection is focusing all of your 
actions on pleasing Me as in your daily consecration.  You should 
not be so attached to your wealth and possessions that you cannot 
leave them behind.  This again questions you on what is really 
important in this life.  It all comes back to how you love Me and 
your neighbor as yourself in the Great Commandment.  Yes, this 
life is short, but even more you should be concerned about making 
the best use of your little time here on earth.  Love and charity 
in helping others in their need is one of your responsibilities 
as a Christian.  But everything, that you do, should be done out 
of love for Me.  When you have such a love for Me all of the 
time, then you would not be like the farmer in the parable 
worrying about how to preserve his harvest, when he was going to 
die that night.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these open fields are leading you to 
My refuges that for the most part are in rural settings away from 
your cities.  This will be your place of protection by the angels 



from the evil ones and the demons.  You will see a miracle of My 
protection because the angels will put a shield around My people 
so that no one will be able to detect you by any means.  You will 
be forced to leave everything behind to save your souls and not 
look back, just as I called My apostles to follow Me.  I will 
provide for all of your spiritual and physical needs at My 
refuges, but you will be living a simple and rustic life.  When 
you see a world famine, a division in My Church, and forced chips 
in the body, this will be the time to call on Me and I will have 
your guardian angels lead you to the nearest refuge.  This will 
be the time of tribulation when some will be martyred for My 
Name’s sake, while the rest of My faithful will be protected.  
You will be living in full trust in Me in everything, even as My 
saints trusted in Me to provide for all of their needs.  This 
trial will be a test of your faith and a preparation for your 
living according to My Will in the coming Era of Peace.” 
 
Tuesday, October 24, 2006: (St. Anthony Claret) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this tree being cut down is symbolic 
of Me as the Tree of Life, and it represents those believers who 
have cut themselves off from Me and are fallen away.  I am asking 
My faithful to reach out in a special way to those former 
believers who are either lazy in their faith or have lost 
interest in following Me.  You all have to carry your own cross, 
and you cannot have eternal life without Me.  Those, who have 
believed at one time, have a much better chance of being 
reawakened in the faith than those who have openly rejected Me.  
You have seen the numbers at Sunday Mass and your prayer groups 
decrease in recent years, but this should inspire you more in 
your evangelization efforts because the end time signs are all 
around you.  Pray for conversions and especially to bring back 
the former believers from their spiritual laziness.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are two parts to this vision.  
In older traditions people were buried with coins over their eyes 
to hide them from view.  The other meaning is about those who saw 
money as their god or idol.  Some in life are so preoccupied with 
accumulating as much wealth as possible that they forget Me 
entirely.  But wealth is fleeting because it can be taken by 
theft or fraud.  You can also spend it too foolishly as in 
gambling and lose it that way.  Many people become frustrated 
with their financial problems because they cannot handle money 
properly.  Just as the farmer with the rich harvest thought he 
was set for life, then he died and lost it all. So those, who are 
rich for themselves, could also be lost to hell as they die 



unprepared to meet Me.  Do not let money be your god, for it is 
temporary and it is a sin against My First Commandment.  Do not 
worship money as an idol, but only worship Me.  I am more 
important to you than all the money in the world.  What does it 
profit a man if he gains the whole world and loses his soul in 
the process?  The real treasures are your works and good deeds 
that will be stored in heaven that will not rot or be stolen.  
Seek Me in the kingdom of heaven, and all that you need will be 
provided for you.  You are only a steward of the gifts that I 
give you, so share what you have, and you will find a better 
treasure in your charity.” 
 
Wednesday, October 25, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a long hospital hall 
is a sign of how one day you may be dying in such a hospital.  
There is always a small human fear of the unknown at the time of 
your death.  Some linger in death with terminal illnesses, while 
others die quickly in heart attacks or accidents.  If you have 
your soul spiritually prepared as with frequent Confession, then 
you have nothing to fear from death.  Only those living in the 
guilt of their sin without repentance need fear of the possible 
loss of their soul to hell.  Today’s Gospel speaks more of My 
justice, for those who have more of this world’s goods or more 
spiritual blessings, more will be expected of them to share their 
gifts.  The more love you have in your hearts for Me and your 
neighbor, the easier it will be to share with those in need out 
of your compassion for others.  It is the selfish in physical and 
spiritual blessings that will be held more accountable for their 
sins of omission.  Love and charity are important for everyone to 
have, and by sharing, you could be closer to Me on your path to 
heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, October 25, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this bright orange pumpkin balloon 
was blown by the wind down a city street around Halloween time.  
The amusement park being destroyed to the ground means that there 
will be a power outage that will not allow you any entertainment 
from any of your electronic devices as TVs in the area of the 
storm.  I have given you a confirmation sign and there will be 
considerable rain to cause some flooding.  Many times you have 
seen severe weather events, and these will continue to give you 
evidence that you are in the end times.  Pray for My protection 
in these perilous times both from natural and supernatural 
causes.” 



 
Thursday, October 26, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, the cycle of the seasons from summer 
to fall and then to winter is similar to the cycle of life and 
death among My faithful.  Each year of your life you are reminded 
of new life in the spring and death in the winter.  Even some are 
depressed by the long dark nights and the cloudy days of the 
colder season.  As long as you have life, you must uplift 
yourself with My love to continue on your mission of loving 
everyone and helping them in their needs.  Christian love is what 
you should be sharing all of your life, even if people reject you 
and persecute you.  The division I bring into families is really 
a call to holiness in My Name.  Some will live by My example, and 
others will reject Me.  If they reject Me, you will suffer also 
as they refuse to love Me and do not follow My Commandments.  
Even the sinners around you are secretly crying out for your 
prayers, and desire to be converted, but they are held back by 
their attachments to this world.  Reach out to everyone in love 
to put My peace into their lives because all of you are on a 
short road in life before you have to answer before My judgment. 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, usually  you hear church bells to 
know that it is time for Mass or a certain time of the day.  In 
this vision the bells are being rung as a warning of a coming 
occupation and a threat to Christians that will be in danger of 
being martyred.  The evil ones will be directed by demons and the 
devil, and that is why they will be seeking you out to kill you.  
But I will throw them into confusion and they will not be able to 
see you.  See that I will perform miracles for your  protection 
and I will provide for your needs at My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is becoming more acceptable for 
women to be elected to offices in your government.  This is 
presenting a new shift away from all men since the women can be 
more compassionate.  Many people of different backgrounds make up 
your population, and it is proper that those who run for office 
should not be discriminated against for who they are.  Christians 
are being attacked more in public because they do not fight back 
as other faiths do.  Pray for all of those who are persecuted for 
My Name’s sake, for they will receive a heavenly reward.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the trials that you are about to 
face are from the evil angels from the Principalites and Powers 
level.  These are the supernatural forces that will test you in 
temptations and physical beatings as some of the saints faced.  
You will not be able to fight them with conventional weapons, but 



you will need your blessed sacramentals for your defense.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have had an active war going on 
in Iraq and Afghanistan.  Now you are seeing the possibility of 
another conflict over the Golan Heights between Syria and Israel.  
The greed for land or a position of strength is driving both 
countries to want this land for a military advantage.  Keep 
praying for peace in the Middle East where there is no peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are earthly and spiritual 
authorities that are present in the buildings that have pillars.  
Government people hold rule over the people from the buildings 
with pillars.  My Church leaders may say Mass at shrines with 
pillars, but they are helping the people instead of using any 
authority over their parishioners.  See that spiritual authority 
will soon be threatened by the evil authority of the one world 
people.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, for man it may seem impossible to 
gain sainthood, but for Me all things are possible.  If I give 
you enough graces and blessings to find your way to heaven, then 
you truly will also be joyous one day to enter heaven and receive 
your crown of sainthood.  The more graces that you are given, the 
harder you will have to work to bring souls to Me.  Be 
evangelists every day because My Good News could reach many ears 
of sinners and they could be saved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are times that you receive 
urges to remember someone who has deceased, especially when you 
go by a cemetery or visit other relatives at their graves.  These 
urges or events that make you remember someone, may be callings 
from these souls for prayers to be released from purgatory.  The 
more time that passes after someone dies, the harder it is to 
remember to pray for them.  Make it a daily prayer for you to 
pray for all of your deceased friends and relatives so none of 
them are forgotten.  As November approaches it is a time of 
remembrance by the Church to pray for all of those who have 
deceased, especially in the last year.  You have All Souls’ Day 
coming soon, so remember to pray for the poor souls in purgatory 
where you may be one day.” 
  
Friday, October 27, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen in many war torn 
countries that the Lebanon and Taliban fighters have built a 
honeycomb of caves to protect themselves from bomb attacks from 
your airplanes.  In the days of the Early Christians they used a 
network of caves in the catacombs to hide themselves from the 
Romans who wanted to kill them.  So it will be in America.  My 



faithful will have to hide at My refuges and caves of protection.  
My faithful will have to hide at My refuges and caves of 
protection.  My faithful may have to dig some caves in the dirt, 
or have My angels carve out caves from the rock.  This is why I 
asked you to bring shovels along for digging.  This tribulation 
time is not the first time that My people had to hide from being 
killed.  So learn from past history how to protect yourselves and 
ask for My help in some impossible situations.  Do not have fear 
of the evil ones because I will show you the way to the nearest 
refuge, and My angels will defend you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you would do well to have your 
bicycles ready in good working order because you cannot assume 
that you will be able to use your cars.  You may have difficulty 
in getting fuel for your car or you may not be able to drive on 
the main highways.  With bicycles you could carry a little more 
necessities on your way to your refuge.  You may need to carry a 
bicycle pump and your helmet to keep your tires pumped up and 
lawful attire to travel.  With a bicycle you could travel on back 
roads or through the fields to get to your refuge.  Some may not 
be able to ride bicycles, so you could buy a three wheeler or a 
multiple passenger bike.  Some may think bicycles are not very 
useful, but you will be getting by with a lot fewer luxuries than 
you have now.  Trust in Me and bring your tents, umbrellas, and 
some clothes, and I will multiply the food and water that you 
need, as well as any shelters that are available.  Everything 
will be provided for you and the angels will protect you from the 
demons and any evil people.”  
 
Saturday, October 28, 2006: (St. Simon & St. Jude) 
 Jesus said: “My people, your weather patterns are continuing 
to show extremes of droughts and fires in some areas, and 
excessive rainfall in other areas.  These extremes will make 
harvesting crops very difficult and food will be in less supply 
as a result.  Some of these changes are coming from warmer 
temperatures, while the more severe weather is being enhanced by 
weather machines as the HAARP machine.  Man in his pollution and 
manipulations of the weather is disturbing My balance of nature 
so much, that nature is now reacting to your abuses.  The 
violence in your weather is a continuing reaction to your 
violence in your wars and your abortions.  Stop abusing My 
creation, or you will suffer the consequences.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you in the Northeast are 
complaining about so many cloudy and rainy days in the last few 
months.  Even your newspapers have run articles on the lack of 



sunlight.  Those, who live in California, would love to have just 
some of the rain that you are having.  Even your sports people 
are complaining of the soggy fields.  This vision of a summer day 
reminds you how you were complaining of the hot days that 
required air conditioning to stay cool.  The weather is what it 
is, and you are not going to change it.  So work your activities 
around the bad weather.  If you are truly Resurrection people, 
you should be more joyous and look forward to how you can best 
use each moment of your life.  You can use your time for work to 
earn a living.  You spend time for prayer and worship.  You also 
are happy when you can help someone in their needs.  Try to 
spread your love with all of those that you are with each day.  
By spreading My peace around you, you can add more peace to the 
world and less anger.  So focus on My mission in your life with 
joy in all that you do, and do not dwell on being a cranky 
complainer that may annoy the people you are with.  Love is your 
goal, and put aside all despair and depression.” 
 
Sunday, October 29, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, when you meet people, I want you to 
look into their eyes and hearts and listen to who they  really 
are with love in your heart for them.  Communication and sharing 
your life with others is part of your mission to bringing Me to 
all souls.  You can see a little of My Spirit present in 
everyone, so reach out to share your faith with everyone, 
regardless if you personally like that person or not.  When you 
are happy and joy filled with faith, your love for people will 
call out for a joyful response in others as well.  It is this 
loving response that I am seeking out in every soul.  Love truly 
makes the world go around in harmony, and you would much rather 
see love than the anger and discord that brings about wars.  So I 
call on My faithful to be more loving and joyful in all of your 
encounters with people, and you will be spreading My Good News of 
love as well.  Be attentive to people’s needs and reach out where 
you can to help them out of love for Me.”  
 
Monday, October 30, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people,  in areas that are prone to fires, 
it is a serious sin of arson that can spread fire and kill people 
as a result.  These fires are occurring every year and people in 
these areas need to be very cautious with any source of sparks or 
flames.  Some people are thinking twice about buying second homes 
next to woodlands in the West.  Some of this destruction, 
although natural in some cases, can also be a punishment for the 



sinful lifestyles of living together whether in fornication or 
homosexual acts.  The latest wind storms and power outages also 
can be a test of people in the use of all of their comforts run 
by electricity.  There is much filth being viewed in your movies 
and all of the adult pornography and houses of prostitution.  
This evil environment is making it more difficult for parents to 
protect their children from all of these sinful distractions.  
Pray for your country to repent of its sins, or you will suffer 
My wrath as a consequence of your sins.” 
 (Ray Maginn funeral) Jesus said: “My people, it is a 
difficult time for those who have  lost a loved one, and even 
more difficult to handle long illnesses or degrading conditions 
that lead to death.  But even when your parents may not have all 
of their mental faculties, it is your place out of love to make 
them comfortable and visit them often.  When you will be aging, 
you would appreciate help if you became incapacitated.  You have 
a short time here and you can spend your time serving those who 
need your assistance in your family or for friends.  You have a 
satisfied blessing that you will receive after you have helped 
someone.  Trust in Me, and others are trusting in your help as 
well.” 
 
Tuesday, October 31, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s first reading St. Paul 
speaks of how spouses should love and respect each other as I 
love My Church.  It is unfortunate that quick marriages and 
divorces in Hollywood give marriage a bad name.  Even quick 
marriages in Las Vegas and the justice of the peace do not lay a 
good groundwork for a lasting marriage.  There should be a proper 
time for courtship and a knowledge of each other for a permanent 
life time commitment to be prepared.  Marriage is a total giving 
of each other to the other spouse, and a sharing of everything 
out of love without being selfish about money or possessions.  
When you truly love someone, you love them for who they are, and 
not for someone that you want to change them into.  A good 
marriage involves give and take in compromising some of your own 
likes and dislikes.  It also involves a good communication and 
affection of showing your love for each other every day.  Even 
when you show love for Me, it needs to be seen in daily prayer, 
and not just on Sunday and forgotten the rest of the week.  Love 
in life is a daily commitment both in marriage and your faith in 
Me.  Without love in your life, you will be missing the spark and 
vitality of your spirit that craves to love someone and be loved.  
You only find peace in Me because I am all love and I am your 



Creator and Master.  I do not force you to love Me and your 
neighbor, but you will suffer the consequences for rejecting Me.  
Just as the plants and animals obey their mission, mankind also 
needs to be in conformity with My plan for creation.  So love one 
another as I love you, and follow My call to be with Me in heaven 
by loving Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is about an 
electromagnetic pulse weapon that your military has that can put 
electricity out in a whole city and keep all of your cars from 
running.  This capability could throw major cities into great 
chaos as a pretext for implementing martial law or emergency 
control over the people in a given area.  You are so dependent on 
electricity and your vehicles that this weapon could bring your 
cities to a complete standstill.  This is why your alternative 
fuels and bikes will be needed for heat and transportation.  When 
these major events lead up to martial law, you will need to call 
on Me and have your guardian angels lead you to the nearest 
refuge or interim refuge.  Do not hesitate to get to your refuges 
before the evil ones will come to your house to try and implant 
you with microchips or take you to the death camps if you refuse.  
Call on My help, for I will protect you from these evil ones.  
Have no fear, but trust in My protection.” 


